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As we kickoff 2013, the only certainty the majority of economists and financial
prognosticators can agree upon is simply more uncertainty. Financial markets
and the business community crave long-term certainty, but unfortunately, it
doesn’t look like it will be provided. With President Obama being reelected into
office, it appears there will be more of the status quo that we have experienced
the last four years. Some silver lining to the recent election results is that there is
an increased chanced for the elected incumbents to address the fiscal cliff
sooner than later. We remain hopeful, but not overly optimistic, that lawmakers
will find a way to work together to resolve the important tax, spending and
regulatory issues.

The “fiscal cliff” has been broadly defined to cover many of pending expiring tax
cuts, spending cuts and regulations. Two main disagreements between the two
parties are whether the Bush income tax cuts should be extended and cutting
non-defense and Medicare spending. Overall, if nothing is done about this “cliff”,
it will have a negative impact of approximately 4% of GDP. Since 2008, the one
thing both parties agree on is that a plan must be put into action to lower this gap
and with the potential ramifications lack of action may cause, we remain hopeful
that some form of a bi-partisan solution will be found.  The thinking is that the
elected officials will not want to purposely throw our economy back into a
recession on their watch.  Thus, there is much jargon being thrown around such
as a “grand bargain”, “mini bargain”, “fiscal ledge” and “fiscal ladder” – all of
which attempt to define the level of compromise.

With these issues, as well as remaining uncertainty of the European economies,
the following is what we see investors can expect from a policy standpoint:
increased taxes, a focus on modifying Social Security, continued heightened
regulation in the financial industry.  With regards to the Fed, there seems to be a
general consensus that Ben Bernanke will be on his way out, but there will
probably be the same dovish, low interest rate viewpoint through 2015.  As far as
the US dollar goes, it will likely continue to weaken against select currencies.

We remind clients to maintain logic, not emotion, when investing. As far as the
markets are concerned, a focus should remain on earnings, balance sheets,
GDP, employment, etc remain key indicators, not simply who is in office. Also, if
one is to take a historical view, interestingly enough the overall stock markets
perform better under a Democratic President while bond markets outperform
under a Republican President.  Even of more interest from a historical
perspective is the best of those years were when a Democrat was President and
Republicans controlled Congress. When looking at a four year election cycle,



there is no significant pattern between the party in office and the return of the
stock or bond market. The only pattern or correlation identified in this four year
pattern has been that the S&P 500 performed better in the last two years of the
cycle than the first two years. Thus, we continue to advocate the use of asset
allocation within a long-term well diversified plan.

Although many of the above mentioned concerns remain unresolved, this does
not mean there aren’t strategies that may make sense. To hedge against
potentially rising capital gains and ordinary income tax rates, investing where
higher taxes on investment income won’t matter as much such as municipal
bonds or Roth IRAs. With an eye on inflation, Treasury Protected Inflation
Securities can continue to make sense as part of a portfolio.  Continue to invest
where growth is tax favorable such as retirement accounts and college savings
529s plans. For the high net worth, gifting of $5 million was a very popular
strategy in 2012, it may continue to make sense in 2013, depending on the new
limits for estate tax savings. All of these strategies are subjective to an investor’s
current situation, risk tolerance, timeframe, future goals and other considerations.
It is best to seek the advice of a financial professional before making any
decisions.
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